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TOWN OF APEX 1 
TOWN COUNCIL WORK SESSION   2 

TUESDAY, MARCH 19, 2024 3 
3:30 P.M.  4 

The Apex Town Council met for a work session on Tuesday, March 19, 2024 at 3:30 p.m. at 5 
the Apex Town Hall located at 73 Hunter Street in Apex North Carolina. 6 

This meeting was open to the public.  Members of the public were able to attend this 7 
meeting in-person or watch online via the livestream on the Town’s YouTube Channel:  8 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=VORlmqvQMqE 9 

 10 
Elected Body  11 
Mayor Jacques K. Gilbert (presiding)  12 
Mayor Pro-Tempore Ed Gray  13 
Councilmember Terry Mahaffey 14 
Councilmember Audra Killingsworth (arrived late) 15 
Councilmember Brett Gantt 16 
Councilmember Arno Zegerman  17 

 18 
Town Staff  19 
Interim Town Manager Shawn Purvis  20 
Assistant Town Manager Marty Stone 21 
Town Attorney Laurie Hohe  22 
Town Clerk Allen Coleman 23 
Public Works Director John Mullis  24 
Public Works Operations Manager Heather Cashwell  25 

All other staff members will be identified appropriately below. 26 

 27 

[COMMENCMENT] 28 
 29 
 Mayor Gilbert called the Work Session to order, and led in a recitation of the Pledge 30 
of Allegiance. 31 
 32 
[AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 – YARD WASTE PROGRAM UPDATES] 33 
 Interim Town Manager Purvis said this meeting is a follow-up from their work 34 
session a few months prior. He said Director Mullis and Public Works staff have been working 35 
hard to incorporate feedback from Council and the public into their proposal. 36 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=VORlmqvQMqE
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 John Mullis, Public Works Director, gave an overview of the town’s current yard waste 1 
program and to receive input from the Town Council on potential ordinance revisions on 2 
establishing a pre-collection and discussing direction of a future yard waste collection model.  3 
 4 
[SLIDE-1] 5 

 6 
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Councilmember Gantt asked why is there six feet there and three feet for curbside. 1 
Councilmember Killingsworth arrived at 3:37 p.m.  2 

 Director Mullis said the three feet from curbside is for debris and six feet and beyond 3 
is where the leaf vac hose can reach beyond the curb.  4 
 Assistant Town Manager Stone said they wanted people to place yard waste 3 feet 5 
behind the back of the curb in the right-of-way, and 6 feet behind if they had the space to do 6 
so. 7 
 Councilmember Mahaffey said in the last conversation they talked about how 8 
Council didn’t have much available on enforcement guidelines. He asked what they could do 9 
improve this 10 
 Director Mullis said what they try to do is more education based. He said his staff is 11 
working on researching what other communities do in regards to enforcement of this, if that’s 12 
the direction Council wants to go.  13 
 Councilmember Zegerman said they can educate all they want, but unless they 14 
codify some enforcement mechanisms, it was only voluntary. 15 
 Director Mullis agreed. He said they currently have yard waste tags, which they leave 16 
with people explaining why their yard waste was non-compliant. He said in some cases they 17 
have to leave a tag for them to separate the pile, since some things require different trucks. 18 
 Councilmember Mahaffey said they may could consider additional fees if people put 19 
too much yard waste out.  20 
[SLIDE-15] 21 

 22 
 Councilmember Zegerman asked how would he know of repeat offenders, as far as 23 
people who have put out piles that are too large.  24 
 Director Mullis said it’s easy in this business to know pile size. He said the town 25 
already gives the residents a little grace as far as what’s excess. He said staff remember the 26 
people who had piles that were too big in the past. 27 
 Assistant Town Manager Stone said when the pile is picked up and it’s too large, 28 
there is a capability to give the resident a rough dimension of the pile and it would be noted 29 
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in City Works that the residents pile was oversized. He said it wouldn’t have to be a guess, 1 
and everything could be recorded. 2 
 Mayor Pro-Tempore Gray asked about seasonal fluctuations in maximum pile size.  3 
 Director Mullis said there would be more administrative burden in fluctuating pile 4 
size limits. He said he does face challenges in certain periods of time, as some 5 
neighborhoods are full of debris and it all happens at the same time. He said he thinks the 6 
best way to manage this would be a free service, and fee-based collection above the 7 
maximum pile size.  8 
 Mayor Pro-Tempore Gray asked about post-storm debris.  9 
 Director Mullis said the Council could authorize fees to be waived in a situation like 10 
post-storm debris clean up.  11 
[SLIDE-16] 12 

 13 
 Councilmember Gantt asked what’s the service level and asked if residents are 14 
happy with what they get in other places.  15 
 Director Mullis said the service level in Apex is get all you can for free. He said when 16 
he was with Holly Springs it was forty dollars for over two and a half cubic yards and that has 17 
gone up to 80 because of rising costs. He said in most cases, people did not mind paying 18 
that extra fee for the extra waste once they were used to it. He said it all depends on the level 19 
of service the town offers. 20 
 21 
 22 
 23 
 24 
 25 
 26 
 27 
 28 
 29 
 30 
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 4 
 Councilmember Mahaffey said he really likes the idea of having a variable frequency 5 
throughout the year. He said it’s better than having trucks running around just as much in the 6 
winter when there isn’t as much to collect. 7 
 Director Mullis said it would be up to Council to make the decision of doing that.  8 
 Councilmember Mahaffey asked if there was a relationship between some of the big 9 
landscaping companies in the area to let them know that the town will not pick up their 10 
debris.  11 
 Director Mullis said the yard waste crews are on the lookout and do occasionally run 12 
across landscapers, and now that they had been to a property consistently when waste is out 13 
multiple days in a week. He said currently there is nothing in the ordinances prohibiting them 14 
from doing that.  15 
 Councilmember Killingsworth asked specifically, “The Villages of Apex”, which have 16 
the mailbox kiosk that only have one collection and some have mailboxes in front of every 17 
house. She said it would be difficult to put yard waste in some areas because that’s where the 18 
cars park. She said she didn’t want to offer something to residents if everyone can’t be 19 
included in the yard waste pick up.  20 
 Director Mullis said he thinks they could address that with language such as “when 21 
practical” or “when possible” 22 
 Councilmember Zegerman asked how would yard waste crew assess where waste 23 
has been harvested.  24 
 Assistant Town Manager Stone gave some examples in his neighborhood in a case 25 
where homes are close together, and have a single designated area. He said sometimes 26 
there is no perfect spot to put debris on when homes are close together, but still try to meet 27 
the requirements of the town.  28 
 Councilmember Killingsworth said for her property, the only way she could meet all 29 
of the requirements would be to place it in front of her neighbor’s house.  30 
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 6 
 Councilmember Mahaffey asked if the customer need to request the service.  7 
 Director Mullis said the customer can. He said in some communities, they take a 8 
picture and add it on the utility bill.  9 
 Councilmember Mahaffey asked about the options for picking up excess waste.  10 
 Director Mullis said there’s two systems. He said yard waste crew can collect the 11 
debris and put the invoice in their utility bill or the town will tag it and the resident can 12 
schedule the excess pick up. He said it’s best to know there is excess in the first place, but if 13 
not, he said collecting and invoicing is an easier option. He said this is for Council to decide 14 
what their preference is.  15 
 Councilmember Mahaffey asked if there was any pushback from any residents.  16 
 Director Mullis said mostly residents argue with the size. He said that’s why they take 17 
a picture to show the resident the size.  18 
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 Assistant Town Manager Stone said the biggest issue with doing automatic is with 1 
neighborhoods, as sometimes there are multiple families using the same spot.  2 
 Director Mullis said that is something they try to get people not to do.  3 
 Assistant Town Manager Stone said they understood that some properties cannot 4 
put their waste in front of their home for various reasons. He said this would be a first step in a 5 
volume limit, and with that and more education it should cut down on the problem. He said it 6 
may lead to a containerized system in the future. 7 
 Director Mullis asked for Council to provide direction on what a reasonable amount 8 
to collect in a week was, and how to go about collecting excess. 9 
[SLIDE-20] 10 

 11 
 Councilmember Mahaffey said this was the most important slide for him. He said 12 
excess collection fees would help balance the cost burden of the small lots who may not use 13 
the service much with the large lots who use it very often 14 
[SLIDE-21] 15 

 16 
 17 
 18 
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 4 
 Councilmember Zegerman said since there are no leaf vacs in the bottom half of the 5 
chart, he asked if all the leaves are going to get stuffed in the containers.  6 
 Director Mullis said no. He said you would still keep your loose-leaf season but these 7 
would just be running three months a year.  8 
 Councilmember Zegerman asked why the fleet trucks are not in the capital fund.  9 
 Director Mullis said with not buying leaf vac this is what it would be if the same 10 
capital was deployed to do everything year-round. He said the leaf trucks are already paid 11 
for. He said the town shouldn’t have to replace one for another three years. He said this was 12 
to illustrate the asset cost if they changed systems over time.  13 
 Councilmember Zegerman asked if the town will be adding two more grapple trucks 14 
or just one.  15 
 Director Mullis said the town has two and one more for excess collection.  16 
 Councilmember Gantt asked if there was a 10-year number. 17 
 Director Mullis said he has connected with other municipalities, and their ASL trash 18 
truck of the leaf vacs are extremely expensive to maintain, so there would be a lot of change 19 
in the capital and operations.  20 
 Councilmember Gantt asked if operations would require less staff.  21 
 Director Mullis said it would be less personnel. 22 
 Assistant Town Manager Stone said this is a preliminary look at what the future 23 
could look like in yard waste. He said the first step is for Council to reduce the volume the 24 
yard waste crew is picking up and to codify that and educate residents. He said they have to 25 
take incremental steps like this to get the system containerized. 26 
 27 
 28 
 29 
 30 
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 6 
 Councilmember Zegerman said instead of it being the same for all residents it 7 
should be more usage-based. He asked if there have been different model showing different 8 
revenue options. 9 
 Director Mullis said the yard waste crew doesn’t know how many piles there are. He 10 
said it would be hard to estimate until the town started having more excess piles and could 11 
then come back and give Council more data.  12 
 Assistant Town Manager Stone said currently they do have an idea on tonnage but 13 
no idea on the amount of volume dropped off.  14 
 Councilmember Zegerman wondered if the town decided on this today, he asked do 15 
we have the system and staff to handle it, or if they needed additional people.  16 
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 Councilmember Gantt said if it was made more equitable, he suggested to go lower 1 
than two cubic yard and go one cubic yard as the baseline and ramp up the excess a little bit 2 
faster.  3 
 Councilmember Mahaffey said it could end up like a tiered system.  4 
 Councilmember Gantt said he likes the tier system for stormwater. 5 
 Councilmember Killingsworth said going from two cubic yards to a maximum of 10 6 
cubic yards is a huge difference.  7 
 Director Mullis said it could be unlimited but the goal is to get at least two or three 8 
houses before having to go drop off and the fee still has to be paid no matter what.  9 
 Councilmember Mahaffey said it’s not all about the revenue. He said it’s about 10 
changing behaviors for customers, and getting more yard waste off of curbs.  11 
 Mayor Pro-Tempore Gray said if the town adopts recommendations, it can be 12 
figured out how to better democratize this. He said reducing the size and increasing the cost 13 
of taking away, it’s a long education process.  He asked what is staff looking at in terms of 14 
adoption for codification.   15 
 Director Mullis said March of 2026 is optimal. He said education is the most 16 
important part, and that needs to be given time. 17 
 Councilmember Killingsworth said she would like to start at one cubic yard and then 18 
eventually go to the bins. She said the fees for excess are the way to handle that transition. 19 
 Director Mullis said in Holly Springs, a big lesson learned was that crews were so 20 
lenient picking up yard waste that residents thought what they were putting out was the 21 
normal pile. 22 
 Councilmember Killingsworth said they could have a convenience center to set up 23 
to manage it themselves if they know there is excess. She said the fees need to be higher 24 
than 50. She mentioned how certain developments, it’s hard to comply with the 10 feet 25 
regulation from mailboxes, cars, etc. She said that could go to 6 feet. 26 
 Director Mullis said they could work with 6 feet for that. 27 
 Councilmember Gantt asked what is the safe amount of space from a mailbox that 28 
the truck won’t hit the mailbox.  29 
 Director Mullis said he thinks 6 would work.   30 
 Councilmember Mahaffey said he wanted to address the tired system. He said 31 
people with more yard would pay more. He said what worries him about one cubic yard is 32 
that there is a lot of yard just generate from a single bow. He said it may not be feasible, but 33 
something like that would be good. 34 
 Councilmember Zegerman said he would like to know the start-up costs in terms of 35 
equipment purchases. He asked if that was the 4.8 million and is the convenience center 36 
included as well.  37 
 Director Mullis said the equipment purchases is included in the 4.8 million. He said 38 
the convenience center is another discussion. He said they are in the process of rezoning but 39 
nothing has been designed.  40 
 Councilmember Zegerman asked what is the depreciation operating cost looks like 41 
over a period of time.  42 
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 Councilmember Mahaffey said he was hoping there would be more operational 1 
savings going into containerization but it sounds like a wash to him.  2 
 Mayor Gilbert asked what the next steps would be.   3 
 Councilmember Gantt said if the town is going to a container in a couple years, then 4 
they don’t need to nitpick on the numbers for the next two years. 5 
 Interim Town Manager Purvis said he thinks that’s a good point. He said if they did 6 
not want to move to containers, it would be a different plan altogether. 7 
 Councilmember Killingsworth left at 4:57 p.m.  8 
 Mayor Pro-Tempore Gray said he would like to see a model container plan.  9 
 Councilmember Zegerman said he does not want to put residents in a position 10 
where they don’t know where to dispose of their yard waste.  11 
 Councilmember Mahaffey said he wants to get rid of some of the faults in the system 12 
today and have a better practice.  13 
 Councilmember Zegerman said also what needs to be discussed is setting a limit 14 
and how updating the ordinance is meaningless unless the town starts doing something 15 
about it.  16 
 Councilmember Mahaffey said there are two things. One is the cost. He said give the 17 
resident a tag and the town won’t pick it up and that’s the enforcement.  18 
 Interim Town Manager Purvis said there would be difficulties in transitioning to 19 
stricter enforcement and lower limits. 20 
 Councilmember Gantt said he is good with the recommendation that’s already 21 
mentioned for one and going with the two cubic yards maximum and work towards the 22 
container stuff more once there is more information. 23 
 Mayor Gilbert left the meeting at 5:03 p.m.   24 
 Mayor Pro-Tempore Gray said he is good with the recommendation of staff.  25 
 Councilmember Mahaffey said they could make those changes now and revisit this 26 
in a year to really see the impact and the data available.  27 
 Director Mullis said it would be great if Council did that since they already enter work 28 
orders in City Works and that will create the data Council is looking for. He said they would 29 
continue working on the convenience center. 30 
 Councilmember Zegerman this does not need to come back March 2026 to revisit. 31 
He said he would like to see some cost analysis and some data that’s already collected. He 32 
said to take a year to get the data and run financial models so that Council is better prepared 33 
to make a decision.  34 
 Councilmember Gantt asked if 10 feet from the drains and 6 from the mailboxes and 35 
other impediments was the plan. 36 
 Interim Town Manager Purvis said yes, they would make that note. He said it seems 37 
Council is in consensus for moving towards containers. He said it seems two cubic yards is 38 
the consensus. He said he will get that and enforcement into this year’s budget. He said next 39 
steps would be to build out a potential transition plan program to cost out the plan what 40 
looks like to go to the container route.  41 
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 Councilmember Mahaffey asked about a possible recovering the start up costs 1 
through a fee system.  2 
 Councilmember Zegerman said not every household needs a start up cost. He said 3 
there may be alternatives they want to implement in higher-density communities. 4 
 Councilmember Mahaffey said he thinks they should start working towards 5 
containerization without putting a firm timeline on it yet. He asked if the recommendation was 6 
to do it all at once. 7 
 Director Mullis said all at one time. He asked Council if the pre-collection parameters, 8 
waste collection fees proposed, and other recommendations were okay.  9 
 Council indicated consensus.  10 
    11 
[SLIDE-25] 12 

 13 
 14 
 [ADJOURNMENT] 15 
 Mayor Pro-Tempore Gray thanked everyone and declared the meeting adjourned at 16 
5:17 p.m.   17 
 18 

 19 
Jacques K. Gilbert 20 

Apex, Mayor  21 
 22 
 23 

Allen Coleman, CMC, NCCCC 24 
Apex, Town Clerk  25 
 26 
Submitted for approval by Apex Town Clerk Allen Coleman and approved on April 09, 2024 27 
(CN8). 28 
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